S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L

Minutes of an Assets Committee Meeting held at 7pm on 
Wednesday 7th June 2023 in the Parish Office Meeting Room. 
1. To Elect a chairman for the ensuing year: Mrs Cornwell asked members for nominations for a chairman for the ensuing year. Mr Scales proposed that Mr Narborough continue in his role as Chairman of the Assets Committee, this was seconded by Mrs Banks, there being no other nominations this was unanimously agreed.  

2.  Present:  Mr M Narborough (Chairman), Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs T Banks, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Apologies:  Mrs Cornwell passed on Mr Price’s apologies for absence and explained that following his decision to step down as Chairman of the Parish Council, he had also decided to come off the Assets Committee.
3.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 1st March 2023:  Mr Hofmeister proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meeting; this was seconded by Mrs Banks, with one abstention all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman.    
4. To record declarations of any Interests, personal or prejudicial: Mrs Banks declared an Interest as she is an Allotment Tenant. 
5.  To receive questions from the Public:  None present
6.  To discuss matters in relation to:

Allotments:  

Update - Cockleshells:  Mr Narborough confirmed that three loads of cockleshells have been reserved for delivery in July, these are to be placed on the driveways and the Car Park area.

Mrs Banks stated that during last years delivery one of the Cherry trees had been damaged by the tractor and whilst it was already in poor health had subsequently died.

Members discussed the situation and agreed that when this year’s delivery takes place, Mr Narborough will attend and supervise to check that the delivery driver drives slowly and carefully past the Cherry trees.

Comment was made that the Cherry trees are currently laden with fruit and the branches are hanging low, it was suggested that in the Autumn the trees should have their canopies raised and the dead tree should be removed.

All members were happy.

Fence: Mr Narborough confirmed that the Parish Council, at its meeting in March, had already agreed to put up a section of fencing (approximately 48ft - 8 panels) at the back right corner of the Allotments, it was said that this area is particularly untidy and is used by Muntjac deer to enter the site, the work falls under general maintenance and will be carried out in due course.
Mrs Banks spoke regarding the Muntjac deer and said that they have become a huge problem at the Allotments.

Comment was made that the issue is everywhere with the Muntjac deer entering gardens and open spaces, it was said that recently a cull had taken place in the Reffley area as the volume of deer have destroyed the woodland floor.
Burning: Mrs Cornwell explained that the matter of burning had been raised at the March Parish Council meeting when it was decided that the situation should be discussed further by the Assets Committee.
She read out a section of the minutes which stated that Mr R had reported that there had been an incident of a large fire on the Allotments, which had caused a great deal of smoke blowing towards the ASDA Supermarket / Car Park direction, it was suggested that it may be time to make the Allotments a “Smoke Free Zone”.

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Parish Council does not allow Bonfires at the Grimston Road Allotments between 1st March and 30th September, and any Tenant not adhering to the rules regarding Bonfires will be sent a Warning Letter stating that failure to comply with the rules will result in the termination of their Tenancy Agreement.

Mrs Banks commented that she attends her Allotment Plot regularly and stated that there are no problems with bonfires at the Allotments and that tenants do adhere to the rules. 

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Rules regarding burning and bonfires should remain as they are, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
Large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1:  Comment was made that the large Oak Tree overhanging Plot 1 is still a problem, it was said that emails have been sent to the adjacent property owner who has confirmed that the matter is in hand.
Village Hall:  

Quote for Ceiling Decoration:  Mrs Cornwell explained that this matter had arisen following the Structural Survey, it was said that several cracks had been found in the walls, ceiling, and coving. In addition to this, when the new lights were installed, the ceiling was never decorated and needs doing.
Mrs Cornwell said that the Caretakers had filled in the cracks in the walls, however, because of the height of the ceiling a tower would be required to reach.

She explained that Mr D’Aloia had recommended a painter and decorator to carry out the work and a quote had been received from Mark J Higby Limited to redecorate the ceiling and coving, to prepare and make good and apply two coats of emulsion at a cost of £925.00.

Mrs Albinson asked if additional quotes would be sought for the work.

It was explained that as the quote was below £1,000 no other quotes were required.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask Mark J Higby Limited to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Quote for Fire & Intruder Alarm: Mrs Cornwell explained that the issue with the Village Hall Alarm System had first come about just after Lockdown when it had been found that whilst the system works well the majority of the time, there are intermittent faults and problems.

She explained that due to the recent cost of the Parish Office Extension, the Parish Council does not have sufficient funds available to spend on a replacement system, however, suggested that once the new round of Borough Council CIL funding is released on 1st July 2023, this may be a suitable project to apply for funding. (A quote for the cost to supply, install, test and commission a new Fire Alarm has been received from AMR Fire and Security Limited for £5,837.79+VAT and the New Intruder Alarm at a cost of £840.84+VAT).  Total to apply for Borough Council CIL Grant is £6,678.63.
Members discussed the situation at length and agreed that the Alarm is an old system, and the problems will need addressing. Mr Hofmeister proposed that subject to CIL Funding the Parish Council should replace the Alarm system, otherwise funding for it should be included within the 2024/2025 Budget, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Update Structural Survey:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that all the work highlighted in the Structural Survey has been carried out, Mr Philpot, the Deputy Village Hall Caretaker has filled in the cracks in the walls, and they will now be decorated.
Replacement Fencing:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the dangerous fencing at the rear of the Village Hall has been replaced with 6ft high panels, he said that the fencing has made a great enclosure to keep the Pre-School children safe.  It was said that the Pre-School have agreed to contribute 50% towards the cost of the work.

Parish Office:

Extension Update: Mr Narborough stated that the work on the Parish Office Extension is now complete and is looking wonderful, he said that once word gets round that we have a great place to hire, bookings will start to come in.

Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that many of our previous hirers have now rebooked, and additional enquiries have been received.

Hire Fees:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Parish Office Meeting Room Hire Fees and informed members that following discussions with Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee it had been suggested that the Hire Fees be increased from £14.00 to £15.00 per hour.
Members felt that with the increasing cost of the Utility Bills this was not unreasonable, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council increases the Hire Fees of the Parish Office Meeting Room from £14.00 to £15.00 per hour, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Hire Fees for the Village Hall will be reviewed in September and increased, if necessary, from January 2024.
The Green and Open Spaces:

Potholes at Pond Entrance: Mrs Cornwell explained that a resident from The Green had been in touch regarding a Pothole which had formed at the entrance to The Pond.  
Comment was made that the Pond area is well used by vehicles either visiting The Green / Pond or travelling up to the properties on The Green.

Mr Hofmeister suggested that if some of the plainings are raked back into the dip, this may alleviate the problem, alternatively some hot tarmac could be laid.

Members agreed for Mr Hofmeister to rake the plainings into the hole, the situation could then be monitored and if the issue still remains it should be discussed again at the September Assets Committee Meeting.

All members were happy.

Tree Planting at the 9-acre Field:  Mrs Banks stated that following the Parish Council meeting in May, she had spoken again to Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary about planting some additional trees at the 9-acre Field.

It was said that following the success of the previous tree planting project in Autumn 2022, it was felt that some additional trees could be planted in the unused South/East corner of the field.

Mrs Banks circulated a plan of the site indicating the proposal to plant an additional eight trees, she explained that these would be native trees and would be planted at no cost to the Parish Council.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council allows the Priory Rotary to plant some additional trees in the South/East corner of the 9-acre filed, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.
Cemetery:

St Mary’s Church Wall Repairs:  Mrs Cornwell explained that she had asked Mr D’Aloia to provide a quote to carry out some additional Church Wall repairs, it was said that these works are ongoing and once the quote has been received, the matter can be discussed further.
All members were happy.

CIL:  

Possible CIL Suggestions: Mrs Cornwell asked members if they had any suggestions or ideas for CIL money to be spent on.
Mr Narborough stated that it would be nice to have the chairs in the Village Hall updated in the future. 

Mrs Cornwell said that additional footway lighting in the Meadow Road / Bracken Road area has been suggested by residents.

Comment was made that the Nursery Lane footpath is in a very poor condition and needs resurfacing urgently.
Mrs Cornwell said that this matter has been reported to Norfolk County Council Highways on a number of occasions and they always respond to say that the footpath at the location does not meet their intervention levels.

Wootton Park:   

Update: Mrs Gotts reported that no meeting had been held since the end of April, however, informed members that the Picnic on the Park event is planned to go ahead this Saturday 10th June 2023 (11.00am until 5.00pm), hopefully the weather will be as good as it is forecast and will prove to be a great event for people to come along to and enjoy and raise some money.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that a section of fencing which had fallen over on the South Wootton Strip had been reported and is now repaired.

SWiB:  

Update:  Mrs Banks stated that a meeting is scheduled for next week and added that SWiB would be participating in the Picnic on the Park event.
Various planting has taken place, including the Flower beds, the tubs, and the Parish Office balcony baskets.

SWiB are currently waiting for some additional plants from the Borough Council.
There being no other business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

7. Next meeting: To be held on Wednesday 6th September 2023 at 7pm.
6th September 2023   





                Chairman                                                                                                          
